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October 29, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E


Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit legislation authorizing the execution of an interlocal agreement (ILA) with the city of Renton pertaining to the anticipated annexation of the Benson Hill communities to Renton.  After nearly eighteen months of work with Benson Hill community members and the city of Renton, the voters in the area will make a decision on the question of annexation at the general election on November 6, 2007.  The ILA lays the groundwork for a smooth transition of local services from the county to the city, if annexation is approved.  
Earlier this year, the County Council approved Ordinance 15681 which authorized execution of an interlocal agreement with Renton that proposed a schedule for working toward annexation of its remaining potential annexation areas (PAAs) and the associated county financial incentives.  Though that broader agreement was not executed, the general policy direction and parameters related to the Benson Hill area previously approved by the County Council are replicated in this proposed legislation.

Consistent with the guidelines established in Motion 12018, the ILA: 

· Establishes a timeline and process for annexation.
· Requires the city to assume ownership, as-is, of local park and surface water management facilities and properties in these areas.
· Allocates annexation incentive fund dollars in amounts based on the timing of the annexation and the amount of Current Expense Fund (CX) savings that can be realized by King County.

Skyway/West Hill, Fairwood, East Renton Plateau, and Benson Hill make up the potential annexation areas of the city of Renton with nearly 65,000 residents.  The Benson Hill communities represent nearly 17,000 or 25 percent of the city’s potential annexation areas.  If the election outcome is positive, the anticipated effective date for the annexation is March 1, 2008.  Accordingly, the city faces a very short four month window to prepare for what represents a significant increase in their population base.  

As we have learned in working with the city of Auburn, when the annexing city and county have a common framework to guide the transition, it greatly aids the city’s ability to prepare to serve its new residents on an accelerated basis.  The proposed interlocal agreement provides the framework for a smooth transition of local services including the transfer of records, district court cases, permitting and code enforcement, and police services.  In addition, the agreement provides for the transfer of county owned roads, surface water management and parks facilities needed for the city’s provision of local services upon annexation.    

The agreement also sets forth the terms and conditions for the provision of financial incentives to the city.  The amount of annexation incentive funds proposed for this agreement total $1.7 million, comprised of $950,000 in CX funds, $250,000 in REET II funds, and $500,000 in road overlays in the PAA to be contracted for by the county Road Services Division prior to annexation effective date but after the city has irrevocably committed to the annexation following a successful election.  The agreement also commits the county to sharing the cost of a resident survey undertaken in late spring 2007 in advance of the Boundary Review Board process and summer community meetings. 

The annexation incentives proposed in the ILA are aligned with the projected financial benefits the county can achieve upon annexation if we successfully downsize our local service agencies commensurate with their decreased local service responsibilities.  Successful annexation of the Benson Hill communities will provide the county the opportunity to redress the $1 million gap between Benson Hill local general fund revenues and expenditures.  Equally important, these one-time funds would assist the city in ramping up to provide a higher level of urban services to these residents.  The fiscal analysis enclosure provides the required projection of savings targets for King County local service agencies per Motion 12018. 
Unlike previous annexation ILAs, the agreement assumes that responsibility for the Renton Pool at Lindberg High School (Renton Pool) , which is currently operated by King County Parks Division, will be transferred from the county to the Renton School District, as opposed to the city.  Renton has an existing partnership between the city and school district for providing swimming lessons and aquatic programming in the greater Renton area.  To ensure this transfer takes place, the agreement retains $300,000 of the $950,000 of Current Expense Fund incentive funding until the city provides the county with a copy of the partnership agreement between the city and school district for the operation of the pool and on the successful transfer of the county’s interests in the pool to the school district.  These conditions must be met by June 1, 2008 or the county retains the $300,000.
Transfer of the pool is an important component of the proposed ILA.  The Forward Thrust bond covenants require that the pool be in operation through May 2010; however, if Benson Hill annexes, the county will not longer be responsible for local recreation services in the community.  The Renton Pool, like most year-round public pools, requires operational subsidies.  Its transfer to the school district is important to maximizing the savings from annexation.  Further, Motion 12018 directs that for a city to receive annexations incentive funds, all local parks and surface water management facilities including pools must be transferred out of county ownership to remove the financial and operational obligation of the county.  
Achieving savings through annexation, and recouping CX incentive funds, will require fiscal discipline in implementing future budgets.  While no specific agency targets have been identified yet, it is important to note that 57 percent of CX local service expenditures in Benson Hill support sheriff operations in these communities.  The difficult reality facing the county is that the majority of savings under any scenario will therefore be achieved by reductions in the non-contract portion of the Sheriff's Office’s budget along with reductions in all other county departments with reduced local service responsibilities.
If the council approves this legislation, I will propose the corresponding technical adjustments to the annexation incentive reserve and internal support appropriation units to allow for payment to the city of Renton as part of the fourth quarter supplemental appropriation ordinance. 
Given the significant amount of work that the city must undertake to meet the annexation timeline they are prepared to agree to, I would respectfully request council action on the Renton-Benson Hill ILA before the end of this year.  Please contact Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-296-3434, if you have any questions.  I appreciate your favorable consideration of this agreement and thank you for your continuing support of the Annexation Initiative. 

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:   Ross Baker, Chief of Staff


Nancy Glaser, Interim Policy Staff Director



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Elissa Benson, Annexation Initiative Manager, OMB

